The American Radio Relay League, Inc.

Minutes of the Administration & Finance Committee

Chairman Day, N5OK called the meeting to order at ARRL Headquarters in Newington CT at 8:50 am on January 19, 2006 with the following Committee members present:
Director Frenaye, K1KI

Director Morton, WS7W

Vice President Craigie, N3KN

Treasurer McCobb, K1LU

CEO Sumner, K1ZZ

CFO Shelley, N1VXY

COO Kramer, WJ1B

CDO Hobart, K1MMH

Chairman Day recognized the following visitors: 


Vice President Harrison, W5ZN

Director Edgar, N3LLR

Vice Director Raisbeck, K1TWF

Director Walstrom, W0EJ

Director Isely, W9GIG

Director Roderick, K5UR
1. December and year-end financial results--B. Shelley

CFO Shelley commented that 2005 was a very good year, even with an increase  in staff turnover and activities like Hurricane response that demanded significant staff time. 
Overall ARRL saw an unaudited gain of $265,000 in revenues over expenses for the year, producing a second consecutive year of positive bottom line results and good revenue results compared to the 2005 plan. Notably a $40,000 (2%) increase in advertising revenue is commendable based on the current print advertising environment and due to creative opportunities presented to advertisers by staff.  In publications, key revenue producers were the ARRL Handbook and Now You’re Talking.  In addition ARRL experienced an increase in program fee revenues for the first time in several years.    
Spending by departments was on or under target and cash flow was solid with no withdrawal from the investment portfolio.  However, contributions did not meet all its targets. Taking the long view, revenues have been flat in recent years.  


Chairman Day congratulated the staff for helping meet his goal of completing two years of operations in the black.  CFO Shelley commented that we are doing more now with fewer full time employees - down to 90 full time positions from a high of 120 full time positions about 10 to 15 years ago.  COO Kramer added that future employee levels will be reduced as ARRL expands its use of automation in keyboarding functions and additional electronic processing is integrated into operations including VE sessions and DXCC card checking.
2. 2006-07 Plan--D. Sumner, et al 

The 2006-2007 plan document was revised after the November committee meeting to include information requested by the committee at that meeting.  
CFO Shelley reported on an additional capital expenditure of $33,000 that will be required in 2006 for tile replacement in VEC and F & ES.  VEC will be completed first to ensure that the department is totally operational by the time FCC makes its decision on restructuring.  A motion to approve this additional expenditure was moved by Mr. McCobb, seconded by Mr. Morton and approved by voice vote. 
The early December conference call produced questions on the 2006 plan.  Answers to those questions have been prepared and given to those who asked them.  

Action: A Motion to the Board for acceptance of the 2006 plan will be prepared by CFO Shelley for presentation by Chairman Day with a second by Mr. Frenaye.

Responsibility:  
CFO Shelley
Deadline:

Board meeting

3. Status reports were presented on the following projects:

a. ARRL Pension Plan investments—Committee
CFO Shelley reported that on the previous day a sub-committee meeting was held to review the ARRL Pension Plan.  The sub-committee was composed of CFO Shelley, Treasurer McCobb and A & F Chairman Day. Some evaluation was done, not complete since the end of year numbers were not available.  At the end of 2005 the Pension Fund holds $7 million. Treasurer McCobb pondered whether in the current flat revenue scenario ARRL can continue to fund a defined benefit plan. There are meaningful alternatives for future and even present employees.  Treasurer McCobb added that the portfolio is not meeting actuarial assumptions, and suggested that a committee be formed of A & F members and staff to study this subject and report to the Committee next year.  

Action: Motion by Treasurer McCobb was seconded by Vice President Craigie directing the staff to form a study group to review pension fund and retirement benefits and report back to the committee at the July 2006 meeting.

b. Documentation retention--B. Shelley

CFO Shelley’s report presented a draft policy.  The concept in that draft will be shared with the management group. The policy will be dynamic over time to determine what the process will be.  Treasurer McCobb commented that the challenge will be in implementation and staff education. 

c. Analysis of ARES eLetter enrollees by license class--H. Kramer
The ARES eLetter was launched electronically in July 2005 and by January 2006 the subscriber list has reached 13, 828.Among Extra Class members about 12.4% elect to subscribe to the ARES e-letter.  Among Technician Class members 11.4% elect to subscribe. Among General Class members 8.9% subscribe, and among Advanced Class members 5% subscribe.  

d. Review personnel evaluation policy including transition and implementation--B. Shelley

At the request of the committee CFO Shelley polled organizations that had moved from an anniversary date appraisal process to a standardized appraisal date for employee review and merit increase awards.  
After discussion the committee recommended that ARRL establish a standard review and merit increase date to April, beginning in 2007.  It was agreed to have the 4% in 2006 remain in place, given the past two years of 2% average increase.  Staff education on this change starting in fall 2006 will be vital to the seamless implementation of this change.  

e. IT Security review--B. Shelley

A report on the status of ARRL’s information technology security has been prepared by ADNET, a firm hired by ARRL.  Staff needs to meet with ADNET but the group must include Don Durand who is currently on leave. ADNET has made some recommendations which can be implemented, but others need to be discussed.  An executive summary of the 120 page report will be prepared for the committee by CFO Shelley. 

4. Investment portfolio report--J. McCobb 

For 2005 saw ARRL income on the rise, with interest rates and dividends increasing as well.  Earnings are climbing and positive.  

5. Authority to trade securities--J. McCobb

Regulators are scrutinizing arrangements for securities trading.  ARRL needs to confirm securities trading authority for the Treasurer.

Action: Three motions will be prepared by Treasurer McCobb for Chairman Day’s presentation to the Board for approval for the following functions: 

1) Treasurer authorized to trade securities.


2) Back up plan for President to be allowed to transact if Treasurer unable.

3) The removal of any securities free of payment must be authorized by both the President and Treasurer.


Responsibility: Treasurer McCobb

Deadline: Board Meeting

Action: It was recommended by Treasurer McCobb and Mr. Frenaye that an ad hoc committee of Board and Staff be formed by the new A & F Committee to identify future revenue sources for ARRL.
Responsibility:  A & F Chairman

Deadline:  TBA
6. Development update--M. Hobart 

CDO Hobart updated December 31 results and provided a four year review and graphs of various areas of fund raising.  
7. Tracking key indicators--T. Frenaye

Building on comments at the November 2005 meeting, graphs were prepared to display the status of key indicators of the health of Amateur Radio and ARRL. The committee discussed the information and suggested that in future information should include not only financial information but also trends in non-financial areas like membership, licensing and success in advocacy. Board should be more forceful in looking at trends in Amateur Radio and in ARRL activities in a broader context than year to year and year to date.  
Vice President Craigie commented that it would be helpful to adjust information by factoring in inflation.

CEO Sumner expressed interest in studying revenue from various sources by percentages over time rather than looking only at revenue against expenses.  

Chairman Day commented we need to determine those areas that the Board should concentrate on as key indicators.  

Treasurer McCobb added that the importance of monitoring the organization with new reports should be tempered by determining what decisions would be made from such reports. 

8. Power Point Presentation on membership--H. Kramer

Sales and Marketing Manager Motschenbacher and Bob Inderbitzen joined the meeting. The presentation expanded on plans for the 2006 membership initiative.  Trends in ARRL membership over 10 years show a steady decline with bumps reflecting FCC and ARRL actions.  Not surprisingly ARRL tends to serve the more active hams in higher license classes.  The profile of ARRL membership  
includes about 56% of Extra class licensees and 10%-12% of Technician licensees.

Staff is currently seeking Membership Manager with ham license or understanding of technology with marketing, analytical and sales skills. 

Once the Membership Manager is place, ten specific tactics will be employed: 

1. Implement a face to face sales effort in the field using field appointees.
A $75,000 budget has been set aside for recruitment and exhibit materials, travel, incentives, recognition tools and training

2. Create and implement program based on related interest groups and 

markets where Amateur Radio is a secondary activity such as pilots and power boat enthusiasts.

3. Design specific membership initiatives to take advantage of new 

licensees and upgrades as a result of the anticipated FCC action in license restructuring. 

When will the FCC decision be made?  CEO Sumner commented on meetings at the FCC on Dec 8, 2005 and expressed hope for a decision by mid-year 2006.
 

4. Use outside expertise to improve direct mail results with targeting and  

 refined messaging.

5.     Conduct a limited telemarketing test to 24-month lapsed members of

        2000 calls with a goal to net 100 members.  
Treasurer McCobb suggested a small test of calling by Board members.

6. Tighten up integration with other departments: F & ES, 

VEC, Dev, MSD, Pubs, Public & Media Relations 
7. Improve membership benefits with better products and services like

Members only newsletters, and selected web access.

8. Provide more association benefits to members with better value

including affinity benefits like insurance programs, mementos and discount programs.
9. Conduct research to learn why a large percentage of new licensees, particularly Technicians, do not join ARRL.  CEO Sumner commented that research is paramount to changing our membership numbers and adjusting our membership strategy.  $20,000 is budgeted for research.

10. Implement a feedback and monitoring system to assure that we are on 

       track and that we are doing the right things, and adjust as needed. 
The budget for first 12 months is $205,000, but not all of this expense will be spent due to the delay in hiring the Membership Manager. A majority of the planned expenses will appear during the second half of the year.   
McCobb commented that ARRL could benefit from selling selected products.  
Chairman Day requested an update on activities planned for Dayton 2006. Inderbitzen commented that 2006 looks like about 75% of the 2005 presence at Hamvention. ARRL is currently negotiating with Hamvention on space and planning to relinquish the traditional North Hall space and use the Ballarena space.  The goal is to shift everything into the Ballarena space.  

Things that worked in 2005 include the presentations in the stage area, and the presence of HQ departments for VEC, Sales, Lab, Development, Field Organization (Public Service & Education,) along with a defined Board area.
9. Other

IRS Group Exemption – T. Frenaye
Mr. Frenaye referenced IRS publication 557 which raised a recent question about why ARRL clubs may not be included under the ARRL 501 ( c)(3) status.  The issue is in the lack of control ARRL has over clubs and their activities and the informal relationship between each club and the ARRL.  

Would such a relationship help ARRL? Comments were made that such an arrangement could be problematic given the nature of the organization’s structure.
It might be best to provide information to clubs as to the details of 501( c)(3) status and related responsibilities and what benefits they might enjoy.



Actions for the Board meeting: 




*Motions will be prepared by CFO Shelley and Treasurer McCobb

*Chairman Day will request that the CFO report and Treasurer’s Report be removed from the consent agenda.
CDO Hobart thanked the Committee and noted 100% in Board giving for the second year. 



Thanks and congratulations to Chairman Day for his service as Chairman.  

The meeting was adjourned at 1:45  pm. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Mary Hobart, K1MMH

Secretary

